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This interim report on the Receiving Assessment and Intake Center (RAIC), presently located at 

2300 Enborg Lane, is undertaken by the Juvenile Justice Commission (JJC) as a follow-up to the 

JJC’s 1/6/18 report (attached).  Because of staff changes at the facility and uncertainty about the 

future location of the RAIC, that report was not received by the Board of Supervisors until 

August 8, 2018. Since that report, uncertainty as to the licensure and location of the RAIC has 

continued with its possible impact on the youth at the RAIC remaining an open issue. 

  

The issues addressed in this interim report are as follows: 

·    Overstays at the facility. 

The RAIC is not a state licensed facility, thus children are not permitted to remain 

there over 23 hours and 59 minutes. As the last JJC report outlined, children 

frequently “overstay” this time.  This trend has continued this year with 430 

overstays as of November 30, 2018.  As a result, the Department of Family and 

Children’s Services (DFCS) began efforts toward licensing the RAIC as a 

Transitional Shelter Facility (TSCF) in July 2017.  The application was submitted 

on November 30, 2017. There were several delays, including the need for the 

present RAIC manager to become certified as a Group Home Administrator.  

These issues have been addressed. As of the date of this report however, no 

feedback has been received from the California Department of Social Services 

(CDSS) and the facility remains unlicensed. 

 

Overstays at the RAIC are in large part caused by youth who are older, already 

dependents and not presently in placement. Part of the problem is precipitated by 

the State’s Continuum of Care Reform, which mandates the closing of group 

homes.  The issue is exacerbated by the existence of only one Short Term 

Residential Treatment facility licensed in Santa Clara County and the rigorous 

requirement of medical necessity for a youth to qualify for a Short-Term 

Residential Treatment program.  Finally, there is an inadequate number of 

licensed foster homes in the County, especially for teens. 

 

This current situation results not just in “overstays,” but in the inappropriate 

mixing of youth who have been in the dependency system, often for an extended 

period, with youth who are not yet dependents.  According to the Department of 

Family and Children’s Services, 22% of the youth at the receiving center are 

already dependent children. At the previous children’s shelter the children were at 

least separated by age in different cottages, so that abuse reactive teens were not 

housed with younger impressionable children. This separation is not possible at 



 
 

the Enborg facility given its lack of space and physical configuration. A review of 

incident reports has revealed that this can present a problem for younger children 

and in managing older youth. 

  

·    Medical Clearances. 

  

The JJC understand from the SPARK clinic that most children receive a medical 

clearance before being placed.  This involves the youth being transported to the 

clinic from the receiving center by RAIC staff. As pointed out previously, the JJC 

believes that best practice is the co-location, not just coordination, of 

services.  However, no other option exists at the Enborg location in its present 

configuration. This likely will continue until a more permanent plan is developed. 

  

·    Policy and Procedures. 

  

As the RAIC was in the process of writing a new manual for submission with its 

application for a TSCF license, the Commission was unable to review the Policy 

and Procedures manual at the last inspection.  The Commission has since 

reviewed this document and find the manual appears complete and appropriate for 

a licensed facility. Issues such as staff qualifications and training are outlined. For 

example, “staff should use a reasonable and prudent parent standard when dealing 

with residents.” Children’s Counselors are to have a minimum of two years of 

college with an emphasis on behavioral sciences. Staff should complete an initial 

minimum of 24 hours of training. That training should include: “the impact of 

trauma on children and implications for casework and supervision.” 20 hours of 

yearly training after that is cited. The staff/child ratio is listed. 

 

Through conversation with the counselling staff, the JJC was told that the Policy 

and Procedures manual is not considered to be fully in effect, as the facility is not 

yet licensed.  At present the manual only exists as a paper document and is not 

online where it would be accessible to staff and available for review. However, 

the JJC has been informed that the plan is for the manual to be placed online to be 

available in the facility for all staff use. 

  

·    Creation of an incident log. 

  

At the last JJC visit commissioners were told that while incident reports were 

created, they were filed in the minor’s individual file, and no log was kept.  A 

licensed facility requires such a log, and the Commission was assured that one 

was being created.  At the JJC’s latest visit the log was available for inspection. 

After a review of the log for the months since its creation, a number of issues 

appear: 

o   The lack of a consistent person administering the facility caused 

inconsistent enforcement of discipline. 



 
 

o   The Policies and Procedures Manual, though thorough and 

apparently well thought out, is not yet being used, at least as to some of 

the following provisions: preparation of incident reports, follow through 

by the staff after the incidents, the appropriate persons to do any searches 

of the youth, and notification to youth, including a document to be signed 

by the youth, “Youth’s Acknowledgement of Physical Intervention” form. 

  

  

·    Sight and sound separation from social work staff. 

  

In the last report the Commission indicated that the entry and office areas are 

cramped and in very close proximity to the children’s dining area. It was 

recommended by the commissioners present that some form of sight and sound 

separation be installed between the social worker’s area and the children’s dining 

area to protect the children from being further traumatized by hearing discussion 

of their case and possible placement. 

 

While a moveable screen was installed at the RAIC in April 2018, which 

provides some privacy and confidentiality for both children and staff, it is not 

soundproof. The Commission appreciates that the Enborg facility is small.  So as 

long as there are numerous staff members also using the facility, complete 

separation is not possible. 

 

The JJC understands that since the RAIC will remain at the Enborg site for the 

foreseeable future, there are now plans to expand and reconfigure the site, and to 

move the Assessment and Intake staff to the Julian Street campus.  Once this is 

accomplished the JJC will return to the facility and inspect the outcome. 

  

  

·    Provision of meals. 

As reported above, many children stay at the RAIC for extended periods of time 

and thus need to be provided with meals.  While there is a fully functional 

kitchen, there is no kitchen staff.  At the last visit, commissioners were told that 

there is no cook, nor staff designated to plan and execute meal preparation. At 

that time, it was being done by the children’s counselors or social workers. The 

Commission has learned that now meals are being brought from the Valley 

Medical Center (VMC) kitchen, which is in close proximity to the RAIC, to 

support adequate nutritionally balanced meals.  

 

While meals are supplied by the VMC kitchen, the youth have access to the 

kitchen for snacks and to cope with missed meals. There is a refrigerator for staff 

and one to which the youth have access. The availability of food from the staff 

refrigerator and the youth’s access to the kitchen for snacks has been the basis 

for a number of incident reports. A solution to this source of conflict is 

recommended. 

  



 
 

·    Role of Mental Health at the RAIC. 

  

As pointed out in the last report, there is frequently not enough time for children 

to see Behavioral Health (BH) when they are taken to the SPARK clinic, and 

there is no dedicated interview space available at the Enborg facility.  This is still 

true; however, since the last report there is a much more robust BH presence at 

the Enborg facility.  The staff at the RAIC and BH speak early each weekday 

morning and review the needs of the children at the facility.  Later the same day 

BH staff come to the facility and consult with the RAIC counselling staff and see 

those children who are present and want to see a mental health counselor. Four 

days a week a substance abuse counselor goes to RAIC for youth in need of their 

services.  

  

Every child should receive a behavioral health assessment before leaving the 

RAIC.  However, the Behavioral Health, 2017-2018 Program Report (attached) 

indicates that 25% of children are admitted over the weekend, when BH staff are 

not on duty.  As a result, during the program year, a substantial portion of 

children continue to leave the receiving center before such an assessment is 

completed.  DFCS has told the Commission that BH is currently making 

arrangements to see RAIC youth on Saturdays, and BH staff does follow up with 

all youth physically admitted to the receiving center.  If a child is not seen at the 

RAIC, then a case management referral is made to the Katie A. coordinators. 

  

·    Role of the Sheriff at the RAIC 

  

In reviewing the incident reports for this year, it became clear that, during the 

period when the management of the RAIC was being rotated every month, 

behaviors of some of the older youth became disruptive.  The counselor staff 

believed that it was appropriate to use the sheriff’s deputy to control this 

situation.  Since the arrival of a permanent Manager, these roles have been 

clarified.  

  

While this report addresses some of the issues the Commission observed during our last 

inspection of the Enborg facility, many questions remain unanswered.  It appears that the near-

term plan is for the RAIC to remain at this facility, but it is still not clear when the facility will 

be licensed or how it will be reconfigured to address the other issues outlined above. It is also 

unclear how many services will be co-located at the facility, rather than simply coordinated. 

Of particular concern to the JJC is the size of the facility, which does not allow for the 

separation of children with very different needs. It is the intent of the JJC to continue to monitor 

the licensing process and any redesign of the facility. Once these have been accomplished, the 

Commission will issue a full annual inspection report on the facility as required by statute. 

 

Documents Reviewed; 

  

1.  Policy and Procedures Manual 

2.  2017-2018 demographic statistics on youth at the RAIC 




































